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OVERVIEW 
 
The community was invited to provide feedback from 22 November 2018 to 19 December 2018 on 
a proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds Bush Park in Kingsley. The City collected a total of 
302 valid responses throughout the 28–day advertised engagement period. Of the 321 residents 
and landowners within a 350 metres radius of Shepherds Bush Park, 43 submitted feedback. 
Further, 13 Community Engagement Network members submitted feedback, as well as 247 
community members who were not directly engaged.  
 
The majority of respondents (273) reside in the City of Joondalup, with over two-thirds of these 
coming from the suburb of Kingsley. The remaining 29 respondents reside in suburbs outside of 
the City, with the majority of these coming from the Cities of Wanneroo and Stirling.  
 
Respondents were asked to indicate whether they support or oppose the proposal to install a toilet 
facility at Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley. 90.1% of respondents indicated that they “support” or  
“strongly support” the proposal.  
 
Comments on the proposal highlighted that having a toilet within the park would increase 
accessibility to park users and allow for longer visits, whilst also reducing the incidence of toileting 
in the bushland. Other respondents expressed concern about the negative impacts a new toilet 
facility may have on the residents living in houses adjacent to the park, and that such a facility 
could lead to a rise in antisocial behaviour, such as vandalism, drug use and loitering.  
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STAKEHOLDERS 
 
A total of 429 stakeholders were directly engaged by the City. Stakeholders identified included: 

 Local residents and landowners within a 350 metres radius of Shepherds Bush Park = 321 
 Community organisations = 2 

 Friends of Shepherds Bush 
 Kingsley and Greenwood Residents Association Inc 

 Community Engagement Network Members living in Kingsley = 98 
 Government stakeholders = 8 

 Mrs Jessica Mary Christine Stojkovski MLA, Member for Kingsley 
 The Hon Alannah MacTiernan MLC, Member for North Metropolitan Region 
 The Hon Alison Xamon MLC, Member for North Metropolitan Region 
 The Hon Martin Pritchard MLC, Member for North Metropolitan Region 
 The Hon Michael Mischin MLC, Member for North Metropolitan Region 
 The Hon Peter Collier MLC, Member for North Metropolitan Region 
 The Hon Tjorn Sibma MLC, Member for North Metropolitan Region 
 Mr Ian Goodenough MP, Member  for Moore 

 
Additional stakeholders, including park visitors, and interested residents and landowners living 
further than 350 metres from the park, were also indirectly engaged by the City via the 
engagement materials described below.  
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ENGAGEMENT MATERIALS 
 
Local residents and landowners within a 350 metres radius of Shepherds Bush Park were sent 
information packs through the post containing a cover letter and a Frequently Asked Questions 
document. These stakeholders were invited to submit feedback through the online Comment Form 
available via the City’s website. These stakeholders were also advised that hard-copy Comment 
Forms were available on request. 
 
Representatives of the Friends of Shepherds Bush, Kingsley and Greenwood Residents 
Association Inc, and members of the City’s Community Engagement Network who reside in 
Kingsley were sent an email directing them to the City’s website to view the Frequently Asked 
Questions document. These stakeholders were also sent links to the online Comment Form and 
were advised that hard-copy Comment Forms were available on request. 
 
Local, State and Federal Government members were sent a cover letter and Frequently Asked 
Questions document through the post. These stakeholders were advised of the engagement and 
directed to the City’s website for further information. 
 
Cover letter to residents and landowners within a 350 metres radius of Shepherds Bush 
Park and cover letter to government stakeholders (see Appendix 1–2 for full): 

   
 
Email to Friends of Shepherds Bush, Kingsley and Greenwood Residents Association Inc, 
and Community Engagement Network Members residing in Kingsley (see Appendix 3–5 for 
full): 
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Frequently Asked Questions document (see Appendix 6 for full): 

  
 
Hard-copy and online Comment Forms (see Appendix 7–8 for full): 

   
 
In addition to directly contacting identified stakeholders via post and email, the City advertised the 
engagement to other community members via the following means: 

 Webpage linked through the Community Consultation section of the City’s website visible  
22 November 2018 to 19 December 2018. 

 Media release published on the City’s website 22 November 2018. 
 Article in the Joondalup Voice community newspaper insert published 29 November 2018, 

available online 29 November 2018 and emailed to subscribers. 
 Signage erected at Shepherds Bush Park 22 November 2018 to 19 December 2018. 
 Twitter post published through the City’s Twitter account 23 November 2018. 
 Facebook post published through the City’s Facebook account 23 November 2018. 
 
Community Consultation webpage and media release (see Appendix 9–10 for full): 
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Article from the print Joondalup Voice and online Joondalup Voice community newspaper 
insert (see Appendix 11–12 for full): 

   
 
Signage erected at Shepherds Bush Park and photograph of signage in situ (see Appendix 
13–14 for full):  

   
 
Social media posts from the City’s Twitter and Facebook accounts (see Appendix 15 for full): 
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Further to the City’s communication, an article about the engagement appeared in the community 
newspaper, Joondalup Times on 29 November 2018 (page 9) and online 22 November 2018. The 
Joondalup Times also posted about the engagement on Twitter and Facebook on 22 November 
2018. 
 
Article from the print and online Joondalup Times community newspaper (see Appendix 
16–17 for full): 

   
 
Social media posts from the Joondalup Times Twitter and Facebook accounts (see 
Appendix 18 for full): 
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RESPONSE RATE 
 
The City collected a total of 302 valid responses throughout the 28–day advertised engagement 
period. Responses that were considered valid include all those which contained contact details 
enabling identification, and were submitted within the advertised engagement period. Where 
multiple Comment Forms were received from the same respondent, these were combined into one 
response. 
 
Of the 302 respondents, 300 completed the Comment Form online and an additional 2 
respondents provided written feedback via email. Of the 321 residents and landowners within a 
350 metres radius of Shepherds Bush Park, 43 submitted feedback. Feedback was also received 
from 13 Community Engagement Network members residing in Kingsley, indicating an overall 
response rate of 13.1%. A further 247 community members, not directly engaged, also provided 
feedback. 
 
Responses received by type of Comment Form: N % 
Online Comment Forms 300 99.3% 
Hard-copy Comment Forms 0 0.0% 
Other submissions (email) 2 0.7% 
Total responses 302 100.0% 

 
 Forms 

sent 
Forms 

received 
Response 

rate 
Responses received by stakeholder type: N N* % 
Local residents and landowners within a 350 metres 
radius of Shepherds Bush Park 

321 43 13.4% 

Community stakeholders 2 0 0.0% 
Friends of Shepherds Bush 1 0 0.0% 
Kingsley and Greenwood Residents Association Inc 1 0 0.0% 

Community Engagement Network members living in 
Kingsley 

98 13 13.3% 

Government stakeholders 8 0 0.0% 
Mrs Jessica Mary Christine Stojkovski MLA 1 0 0.0% 
The Hon Alannah MacTiernan MLC 1 0 0.0% 
The Hon Alison Xamon MLC 1 0 0.0% 
The Hon Martin Pritchard MLC 1 0 0.0% 
The Hon Michael Mischin MLC 1 0 0.0% 
The Hon Peter Collier MLC 1 0 0.0% 
The Hon Tjorn Sibma MLC 1 0 0.0% 
Mr Ian Goodenough MP 1 0 0.0% 

Other community members (engaged indirectly) — 247 — 
Total response rate (engagement directly) 429 56 13.1% 

*Numbers may not add up to total, as respondents can represent more than 1 stakeholder type.  
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DEMOGRAPHICS 
 

Respondent address 
 
Respondents were asked to provide their contact address and the majority are residents of the City 
of Joondalup (273), with most coming from the suburb of Kingsley (187). A further 29 respondents 
reside in suburbs outside of the City, with the majority of these coming from the Cities of Wanneroo 
and Stirling. These data are shown in the table and chart below. 
 
Responses received by suburb: N % 
City of Joondalup 273 90.4% 
 Beldon 3 1.0% 
 Burns Beach 1 0.3% 
 Craigie 2 0.7% 
 Currambine 2 0.7% 
 Duncraig 7 2.3% 
 Edgewater 2 0.7% 
 Greenwood 31 10.3% 
 Heathridge 4 1.3% 
 Joondalup 3 1.0% 
 Kingsley 187 61.9% 
 Kinross 2 0.7% 
 Mullaloo 3 1.0% 
 Ocean Reef 1 0.3% 
 Padbury 3 1.0% 
 Warwick 2 0.7% 
 Woodvale 20 6.6% 
Other (including international) 29 9.6% 
Total responses 302 100.0% 

 
Responses received by suburb:  

 
  

186

87

29

Kingsley City of Joondalup (other) Other (including international)
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Respondent membership/affiliation to community groups 
 
Respondents were asked to identify whether they (or someone in their household) are a member 
of, or affiliated with, the Friends of Shepherds Bush and/or the Kingsley and Greenwood Residents 
Association. A total of 7 respondents identified themselves as members/affiliates of Friends of 
Shepherds Bush and 4 respondents identified themselves as members/affiliates of Kingsley and 
Greenwood Residents Association. This data is shown in the table and chart below. 
 
Responses received by membership/affiliation to community groups: N* % 
Friends of Shepherds Bush 7 2.3% 
Kingsley and Greenwood Residents Association 4 1.3% 
I am not associated with any of the above groups 288 95.4% 
No response 4 1.0% 
Total responses 302 100.00% 

*Numbers may not add up to total, as respondents may be a member/affiliate of more than 1 community group.  
 
Responses received by membership/affiliation to community groups: 

 

7 4

288

Friends of Shepherds Bush Kingsley and Greenwood
Residents Association

I am not associated with any of the
above groups
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COMMENT FORM QUESTIONS 
 

QUESTION: “The City is proposing to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley. Please indicate whether you support or oppose this 
proposal.” 
 
Respondents were asked to indicate whether they support or oppose the proposal to install a toilet 
facility at Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley on a 5-point scale from “strongly oppose” to “strongly 
support”. The majority of respondents (272) indicated that they “support” or “strongly support” the 
proposal; 19 respondents indicated that they “oppose” or “strongly oppose” it.  
 
Further analysis was conducted to compare the level of support indicated by local residents and 
landowners within a 350 metres radius of Shepherds Bush Park with the level of support indicated 
by all other community members. Respondents who do not reside within 350 metres of Shepherds 
Bush Park indicated stronger support, with 95.0% indicating that they either “support” (22) or 
“strongly support” (224) the proposal. Just over one-quarter of respondents living within 350 metres 
radius of Shepherds Bush Park indicated that they either “oppose” (3) or strongly oppose” (8) the 
proposal, while only 6.6% of other community members indicated that they “oppose” (5) or 
“strongly oppose” (8) the proposal. This data is shown in the tables and charts below. 
 
The City is proposing to install a toilet facility at Shepherds Bush 
Park, Kingsley. Please indicate whether you support or oppose this 
proposal: 

N % 

Strongly oppose 13 4.3% 
Oppose 6 2.0% 
Neutral 1 0.3% 
Support 29 9.6% 
Strongly support 243 80.5% 
No responses 10 3.3% 
Total responses 302 100.0% 

 
The City is proposing to install a toilet facility at Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley. Please 
indicate whether you support or oppose this proposal: 

 
 
 
 
 

13 6 1

29

243

Strongly oppose Oppose Neutral Support Strongly support
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The City is proposing to install a toilet facility at Shepherds Bush 
Park, Kingsley. Please indicate whether you support or oppose this 
proposal (by stakeholder type): 

N % 

Local residents and landowners within a 350 metres radius of Shepherds Bush Park: 
Strongly oppose 8 18.6% 
Oppose 5 11.6% 
Neutral 1 2.3% 
Support 7 16.3% 
Strongly support 19 44.2% 
No response 3 7.0% 
Subtotal responses 43 100.0% 
Other community members (including Community Engagement Network members 
residing in Kingsley) 
Strongly oppose 5 1.9% 
Oppose 1 0.4% 
Neutral 0 0.0% 
Support 22 8.5% 
Strongly support 224 86.5% 
No response 7 2.7% 
Subtotal responses 259 100.0% 
Total responses 302 — 

 
The City is proposing to install a toilet facility at Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley. Please 
indicate whether you support or oppose this proposal (by stakeholder type): 

 

18.6%

1.9%

11.6%

0.4%2.3% 0.0%

16.3%
8.5%

44.2%

86.5%

Residents 350 m Shepherds Bush Park Other community members

Strongly oppose Oppose Neutral Support Strongly support
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QUESTION: “Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet 
facility at Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley?” 
 
Respondents were asked if they had any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at 
Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley. A total of 213 respondents provided comments. A significant 
number of comments (72) were supportive of the proposal due the fact that Shepherds Bush Park 
attracts a high volume of visitors, most of whom are children. More than 20% of respondents who 
provided a comment highlighted that having a toilet within the park would increase accessibility to 
park users and allow for longer visits, whilst also reducing the incidence of toileting in the bushes.  
 
A number of respondents commented about the negative impacts a new toilet facility may have on 
the residents living in houses adjacent to the park, and that such a facility could lead to a rise in 
antisocial behaviour and crime, such as vandalism, drug use and loitering. These comments have 
been broadly grouped and quantified in the table below. Verbatim comments have been 
randomised and are provided at Appendix 19. 
 
Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet 
facility at Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley? 

N* % 

Toilet facility should have been included in the original upgrade of 
the park 

22 7.3% 

Closest toilet facility currently is too far away from the park 31 10.3% 
Toilet facility is required due to number/young age of park users 72 23.8% 
Toilet facility would increase accessibility and allow for longer visits 36 11.9% 
Toilet facility would reduce incidence of toileting in the bushes 31 10.3% 
Toilet facility should be designed to minimise impact on local 
amenity/environment 

15 5.0% 

Toilet facility should be accessible for small children/include baby 
change facilities 

9 3.0% 

Concerned toilet facility will generate crime/antisocial behaviour 38 12.6% 
Concerned toilet facility will negatively impact adjacent houses 13 4.3% 
Other (miscellaneous) comments 8 2.6% 
No response 89 29.5% 
Total comments 213 70.5% 
Total responses 302 100.0% 

*Numbers may not add up to total, as respondents may have addressed more than one subject. 
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APPENDIX 1 — Cover letter to residents and landowners 
within a 350 metres radius of Shepherds Bush Park 
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APPENDIX 2 — Cover letter to government stakeholders 
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APPENDIX 3 — Email to Friends of Shepherds Bush 
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APPENDIX 4 — Email to Kingsley and Greenwood 
Residents Association Inc 
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APPENDIX 5 — Email to Community Engagement Network 
Members residing in Kingsley 
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APPENDIX 6 — Frequently Asked Questions (page 1) 
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(page 2) 
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APPENDIX 7 — Hard-copy Comment Form (page 1) 
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(page 2) 
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APPENDIX 8 — Online Comment Form (page 1) 
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(page 2 — respondents who answered “Are you submitting 
this feedback on behalf of an organisation or group” with 
“Yes”) 
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(page 3 — respondents who answered “Are you submitting 
this feedback on behalf of an organisation or group” with 
“No”) 
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(page 4) 
 

 
  



107580 28 | 55 

(continued) 
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APPENDIX 9 — Community consultation webpage (City 
website) 
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APPENDIX 10 — Media release (City website)  
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APPENDIX 11 — Joondalup Voice Article (Joondalup 
Times, 29 November 2018, page 13) 
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APPENDIX 12 — Joondalup Voice Article (City website, 29 
November 2018) 
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(continued) 
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(continued) 
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(continued) 
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APPENDIX 13 — Signage erected at Shepherds Bush Park 
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APPENDIX 14 — Map showing location of signage erected 
at Shepherds Bush Park 
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APPENDIX 15 — Twitter and Facebook posts (City, 23 
November 2018) 
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APPENDIX 16 — News article (Joondalup Times, 29 
November 2018, p. 9) 
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APPENDIX 17 — News article (online Joondalup Times,  
22 November 2018) 
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(continued) 
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APPENDIX 18 — Twitter and Facebook posts (Joondalup–
Wanneroo Times, 22 November 2018) 
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APPENDIX 19 — Verbatim responses 
 

QUESTION: “Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet 
facility at Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley?” 
 
Note: Words that may identify respondents or contain offensive language have been removed and 
replaced with square brackets, ie [- - -]. Where multiple Comment Forms were received from the 
same respondent, these were combined into one response and identified by [multiple submissions]. 
Minor alterations have been to spelling/grammar to enhance readability. 
 
Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
Definitely a good idea. 
We always love spending time at this park, but our trips are always cut short due to one of our 
children needing the toilet. 
I work near the park and my child goes to a local school, so I have taken my child to the park 
after school several times; however, our use of the park has been cut short because there are 
no toilet facilities. We have also had to overlook the park as a venue, despite the great 
playground and bike track, for meet ups with friends, as only short visits are viable because 
children seem to have a tendency to need the toilet more often than teenagers or adults. 
My children head here most days on their own and having toilets brings a level of concern 
regarding safety. Please use the money to build a mini skate park instead. 
1. Security — a. Security cameras outside the toilet to discourage unfavourable activity nearby. 
b. Is there a possibility of undesirable persons loitering around the area? c. What external 
lighting will be in place? 2. Cleanliness — a. How often are they cleaned and by whom? 
It’s always busy, our house is too far away to pop back for a toilet break. 
Of course you need toilet facilities if you’re wanting people to stay and use the BBQ facilities. It’s 
difficult enough when you take your children to enjoy the park and BMX track then need a toilet. 
This is a great idea, as long as it is a secure, self-cleaning facility. 
This would be a huge asset to the park. It is the main downfall of the park not having toilets. It is 
very hard for kids to hold for any long period and it either means going home or having to do a 
wee on a tree. 
Our day-care centre uses Shepherds Bush Park for excursions; having a toilet facility would 
make our experiences at the park far more pleasant and allow us to stay for a longer duration of 
time. 
Why would you locate it there? Many houses that it will affect. Why not have it the other end of 
the BMX track where it will have little effect on residents? It is asking for trouble in that location; 
lots of places to hide out-of-site. I will have the police on speed dial for sure, and when they get 
sick of turning up, will it be up to us to clean up the mess?  
[multiple submissions] The toilet needs to be inspected by the ranger more regularly (nightly) in 
the evenings as anti-social behaviour has been occurring after dark. They also need to be 
located toilets as far away from all houses as possible and be locked after dark. 
With young children it is a must to have a toilet. 
Slight concern that it might attract anti-social behaviour. 
Urgently needed. There are BBQs but no toilet. Crazy! 
I have wanted one there since it opened, but I do worry about druggies using it at night and 
leaving needles around, because even high school kids have been known to do drugs in the 
park before school as well. Is it possible for them to be locked at night to deter drug users 
please? And will they be cleaned as regularly as the ones at the other park on Barridale — have 
been disgusting lately too, there was a sink full of vomit — it wasn't nice. 
It is very much needed, especially for the little ones. If it is built, please make sure it's built to 
blend in with the environment and surrounding features. 
I regularly attend this park with my young children and, almost every time I go, I see a child 
using the bush nearby to go to the toilet, toilets on site would be a great addition to the grounds. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
My kids and I frequently use the track and love to have picnics with friends there; a toilet facility 
would be great. 
It is an absolute necessity as the majority of users are small children and parents. Most of whom 
are pregnant or had babies, both at risk of struggling to hold in a wee! 
Wonderful idea — the park is a great family place but having picnics there is troublesome with 
young children who need the toilet. We fully support the installation of toilets. 
It’s a definite yes! Totally needed. 
I am thrilled to hear that this could be happening. Love the new parks being built everywhere but 
they must have toilets. The parks are for children, and children need toilets. I do think they 
should be locked at night, but understand that is a thing that can cost the City extra which it may 
not have. 
Thanks for writing to us on this issue. We are not at all surprised at this proposal, as the City 
should well have known that the creation of the attractions at the Park would cause users to 
demand a toilet facility. It is obvious that the City should have master-planned the area and not 
developed it in on a piecemeal basis. Had the City presented a master plan for the site, it is likely 
that the local residents would not have supported it and seen it stopped. Given that the users 
seem to have coped and survived quite well for the last year without a toilet, one wonders why 
this could not continue. You also need to realise that the majority of users of the facility are not 
local residents and many are from outside the City. It should also be noted that the previous 
Mayor made it quite clear that the City would not be establishing a toilet at the Kingsley park. 
The City needs to realise that the toilet facility may well increase usage at the park and thereby 
add to the impacts already apparent to local residents. Should the City decide to proceed, may I 
suggest that the closing time be adjusted and aligned to sunset and not remain open after dark. 
This would require seasonal adjustment. Also, I would expect that the City will conduct a review 
with local residents within 18 months of establishment to establish acceptance or otherwise. The 
City would also be wise to review cost–benefit, according to maintenance costs/vandalism and 
confirm justification for the facility. 
It is very much needed given the high volume of community members using use of the park!!! 
My request is that it is similar to the toilets in Scenic Reserve Park. 
This playground is aimed at children of a range of ages, including toddler and preschool age 
children, and it is essential that toilet facilities be provided for this cohort in particular. Removing 
all your children and their bikes from the park when one needs to go (and at that age there’s no 
holding on) and strapping them into the car or walking 700 m (as the sign says) to the nearest 
toilet, is completely impractical. The park attracts a range of people and is also a good facility for 
teenage children, who should also have access to toilet facilities. The proposal is long overdue. 
We live in the area, it used to be quiet, it is no longer, we get constant noise on the weekends, 
we have more and more antisocial behaviour, we have people from out of area driving and 
parking in our street and staying for long periods of time, and this is without a toilet. There is a 
toilet block 700 metres down the road at Barridale oval, a park of this size does not require a 
toilet. What are the noise regulations? And I feel there needs to be a re-vegetation program to 
the west of the park to try and minimise the noise impact which has affected us since the 
installation of the pump and jump. Since we feel our comments and concerns will be completely 
disregarded as the toilet will most likely go ahead anyway. What security measures and patrols 
are the city of Joondalup going to undertake? Due to this toilet installation we strongly suggest it 
not be open after 6 pm, and also strongly oppose any future external lighting of the park which 
would then attract visitors for longer periods of time, thus further impacting our previously quiet 
location. 
A toilet facility would be a fabulous addition to the already gorgeous park at Shepherds Bush.  
A convenient toilet is often the deciding factor when choosing a park to visit with small children. 
It is a good idea, but needs to be closed in the evening and opened up the following morning to 
alleviate unwanted behaviour or vandalism 
We go to this park all the time and it needs toilets. My son is happy to use the closest tree, but 
I'd much rather there was a toilet for me! 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
I think it is desperately needed, the park is very popular and people don’t walk the 700 odd 
meters to Baradale to use the facilities they just use a tree. 
I and my children use the park regularly we would use the park more often for catch up with 
friends if it had toilets. It is an extreme inconvenience to have to drive down Barridale to use the 
toilets there. 
Consideration should be given to the homes closest to the facility. The toilet block should be 
positioned away from these homes. It should be locked overnight to prevent the local nuisances 
from turning it into a drinking hole. These homes were built in good faith in a quiet area that is 
now fast becoming a noisy playground. 
I think we need this, as the amount of children attending this area, and if need the toilet, you 
have to leave. Not sure what is intended to be built, but one like they have in Allenbrook water 
play area would be fantastic. I think they are a safe option. 
Needs to be child friendly, clean and safe. 
In order to stop people [- - -] in the bushes or behind trees (as have been personally observed),  
I believe toilets should be installed. If you’ve installed a play area that has attracted a large 
attention of people, you should have accounted for that! 
I welcome the toilet facility being provided. However, the proposed location is not ideal. Not on, 
near the only shaded grassed area in which people sit, relax and enjoy the surroundings. I feel it 
would be better placed, possibly closer to the road, towards the northern side of the park… 
This park definitely needs a toilet facility. Families with young children frequent this park and 
access to toilets are essential with children, especially young children. Last time I frequented this 
park with my [- - -] year old, I had to drive to my house in Woodvale as he desperately needed 
the toilet and needed a change of clothes as there is no toilet there!! 
Please also consider quality baby change facilities also, given that the park now caters for 
younger children, especially with siblings! 
My main concern is that it may interfere with the natural look of the area. Also worried about 
upkeep of both the toilet and the existing facilities given it may attract many more people from 
outside the area if toilets are put in. Can the car park keep up? The track has also had to be 
closed for significant repairs once already. That said, it is a great park and we are thankful for 
having it. The toilets themselves would be useful if the problems above are managed well. 
The park has become very busy with family gatherings, including small children who can’t hold 
on long enough to get home or to Barridale Park. A toilet will also stop youngsters defecating in 
the bush. The site is now busy enough to easily justify a toilet. 
Would prefer a wash-down toilet like those used in City of Perth or Subiaco. Initial costings are 
higher, but maintenance costs will be much lower. 
It'll stop people weeing in the bushes! 
As the park is highly visited by young families, toilet block would be much appreciated instead of 
rushing to Barridale Park or worse. Thank you! 
I visit this park very often with my 2 boys, but it is sad there is no toilet. People are often seeing 
using the bush for a wee. Toilet are needed there. 
We live [- - -], we are sometimes affected by people gathering after dark, so it would depend 
where the toilets are located and if they self-lock after a certain time. There are toilets 700 m at 
the other park, so I am not sure they are necessary, but if they are, the best area would be in the 
grass dip to the right of the bike park; this way, there would be toilet facilities, but not in view of 
houses opposite. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
To the Joondalup Council 
I, along with my family, are long-term residents of Kingsley over a period of some [- - -] years. I 
am a member of the [- - -] which has given me the opportunity become familiar and appreciate 
this special Bushland Reserve. 
From the outset, I was not in favour of the development of the 'Bump and Jump' bicycle tracks 
that the Council has completed, as I felt and still feel it to be, an inappropriate development in 
the precinct of such a sensitive biologically unique bushland. The existing old growth Tuart Trees 
have been put at risk by the build-up of soil, rock and surface treatment associated with the 
development of these bicycle jump tracks. 
The reasons that I object to the Proposed Toilet Facility are as follows: 
1) The Proposed Toilet Facility will result in the destruction of many old growth trees and have a 
negative impact on the area of bushland canopy cover which already is under extreme duress 
due to large scale die-back within the Bushland Reserve. Even if the Council proposes to 
mitigate the effect of this clearing of bushland for the Proposed Toilet Facility by planting 
replacement trees, this would not be acceptable, given that replacement trees would take many 
years and generations to grow to maturity (which is not guaranteed) given the harsh effects of 
Climate Change. 
2) The Proposed Toilet Facility will enlarge the overall development associated with the Bump 
and Jump Bicycle Tracks which will entice a larger number of visitors to the area and result in 
the Council being required to enlarge the existing vehicle parking area. This already is often 
used to a maximum at weekends and holidays. By not enlarging further the development of this 
area, people will come to understand that this is only a small community facility, not an enlarged 
amusement park.  
3) The Proposed Toilet Facility may encourage possible deviant behaviour which, given the 
proposed location, will be hard to police and may therefore endanger public safety. 
4) The Proposed Toilet Facility will incur ongoing costs to the Council associated with the 
cleaning and maintenance of this facility. 
In closing, I request that the Proposed Toilet Facility be rejected and that the Council keep the 
area as currently maintained.  
Regards 
[- - -] 
It is madness that one was not installed in the upgrade, what an oversight. 
Ensure it is a AS1428.1 2009 compliant unisex accessible toilet. 
Already have an issue with anti-social behaviour, foul language and litter at the park. A toilet 
block won’t help these issues. I won’t let my kids use the toilets at Barridale as they are 
disgusting. Where will be toilets go? The only bit of grass that is left? 
This is a fantastic idea to install a toilet facility. We would definitely utilise one while at the park 
as we have two small children. Please also consider including a fold up baby change table in the 
facility. 
Absolutely necessary! Kids need to go, every time. The Bush wee situation is not hygienic. 
We often visit this amazing park and just love the latest bike track addition. Toilet facilities are 
definitely needed — especially since it is a fabulous place to spend a good few hours. 
I want to be able to take my [- - -] year old to the park, but worry about him needing the toilet, so 
tend to go to other parks instead. 
I think it would be a great addition, with young kids, we always have to leave because someone 
needs to go to the toilet. 
It is a must, given the number of kids, in particular young children, who use the park, especially 
when trying to toilet train kids. 
Yes please! We have [- - -] kids under [- - -]  and lack of toilets stops us from using the area as 
much as we would like. 
It must be secure, sanitary and safe and lockable after 6 pm. A facility similar to those in Europe 
and seen in Northbridge would be ideal. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
This park is well frequented by parents with young children on every day of the week. It is very 
popular with young mums with pre-schoolers and during the school holidays. It is frequented by 
people from neighbouring suburbs, as well as locals. I have had to take my young grandchildren 
into the bush on a number of occasions because they are too young to be able to 'hold on' whilst 
I drive them home to Woodvale or to the Barridale toilets. 
I think this would be excellent and much safer than having to walk to the other toilets. Baby 
change facilities would also be good. 
I think this is a fantastic proposal. This park would benefit greatly from these facilities. 
Currently there are no toilet facilities at this park. Considering the high use of this area by family 
groups, it is important for a toilet facility to be built. 
To [- - -] 
I am writing in regards to the letter we received recently for Shepherds Bush Park, Kingsley — 
Proposed Toilet Facility. Firstly, I would like to say well done on the setup of the new park. It’s a 
great location for the kids of all ages to go and have fun in what is a great facility. I am a [- - -] 
and my house is [- - -]. Unfortunately, due to the number of people who visit the park, it was only 
a matter of time that a toilet facility was going to be proposed. However, I was led to believe, that 
when the park was first planned, it was stipulated that there was not going to be a toilet facility, 
so I'm not sure why we are now receiving this letter to advise otherwise? But if a toilet facility is 
required, then of all the possible locations, I strongly believe that the proposed location is the 
least preferable for the local residents (especially those of Rosella Court). And also, as far as 
safety and practicality go, I can’t understand why locating the facility to the East or North side of 
the park is not deemed to be a better location. As the toilet will no doubt attract undesirable 
patrons, having the toilet far from Barridale Drive, makes it difficult for police to patrol, plus its 
very close to the natural bush-land, which surely has an impact. I often see the 2 local 
kangaroos in that corner of the bush-land so it’s not going to be so nice when there is a toilet 
block right there. Also, if it’s closer to the car-park on Barridale, then people passing through are 
more likely to park in the new car-park, rather than using Rosella Court. I would like to hear your 
feedback as to why this location was chosen over preference to other possibilities. 
King Regards 
[- - -] 
I have young children, having a toilet there would mean we could stay and have a picnic lunch 
and not have to worry. 
It has been so needed for a long time. But must be lock able at night. Too many drug users in 
area. 
Having a toilet at the park would avoid us having to leave the park when our son needs the toilet. 
He also wanted his birthday party at his favourite park, but couldn’t, due to the lack of toilet 
facilities. 
It would enhance the facilities and make them more user friendly. Money has been already spent 
on providing a BBQ/picnic area, which is not practical to use without toilet facilities also 
available. 
About time!!! We consider this a very urgent matter and hope the construction/installation will go 
underway ASAP. 
My son and his friends have been utilising the park since its opening, we fortunately live [- - -], 
apparently the kids, young and old, have been using the nearby bushes in emergencies. This is 
not safe, and I am sure is not good for the bushland with kids trampling the plants. You also 
often see group gatherings birthday parties, mother’s groups, families etc, so a toilet would just 
enhance the wonderful facilities already provided by the City. It has been a topic of conversation 
since both the kids’ park and bike park were established that all that is missing are toilet 
facilities. 
I have a [- - -] year old who loves going to Shepherds Bush BMX track. Having a toilet there 
would make it so much easier and safer, instead of kids riding home to use a toilet or riding to 
Barridale Park to use that toilet. There is a playground, a bike track for toddlers, but no toilets…it 
makes sense to have one, it’s a no-brainer really. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
The playground and BMX track are a very important part of the day-to-day life of my children.  
To have a proper toilet facility would be a huge improvement. If in need, they have to go into the 
bush or ride home, both options are not ideal. 
Hi, it is fabulous that you will be installing toilet facilities. It is a lovely park and we would be able 
to stay longer if there were toilets. Please install as soon as possible. 
How about it be nice and colourful, mural of birds, wildlife, floral. 
The sooner the better. 
Would be great for kids who use the facility. 
Strongly support due to heavy patronage of the park and lack of toilet facilities within practical 
distance, likely leading to public urination. 
As a regular visitor to the park with my small children, we love the bike track, but it is difficult to 
manage without toilets. 
My young family love this park, but not having a toilet at the park makes it difficult to bring 
children to. 
A great idea. Since the bike park was added to the playground, the visiting population has 
grown. We had to leave the park early on several occasions due to no toilet in the park area. I’m 
happy to see there is an initiative for one. 
It is so lovely to see so many families enjoy this facility. My grandchildren love to play there 
when they come to visit. I see many children's birthday parties held there and know a toilet 
facility would be most welcomed for those people attending. It's a long walk/drive to Barridale 
Park for a small child who needs to go to the toilet. I would hope they are locked after hours to 
avoid any unsavoury behaviour. 
We often spend hours at Shepherds Bush Park and it would be fantastic if there were toilets, 
which is often the reason we have to leave. 
As a local resident, I do not believe that the location of the proposed toilet facility is correct. It will 
be [- - -], [- - -]. There is plenty of land to the right of the bike track, down a dip where the facility 
will be out of sight to all residents. I am particularly concerned that the facility will be open until  
8 pm, why is this necessary when it will be dark by this time for most of the year? Anti-social 
behaviour will be encouraged after dark, causing a nuisance to local residents. The park is for 
children, they will not be at the playground after dark and therefore the facility should be locked 
no later than 7 pm. The park is already a very popular venue. people at the moment will spend a 
few hours there before leaving, perhaps due to no toilet. The park is in the middle of a local 
residential area, it shouldn't be a venue where crowds are drawn to. Installing a toilet facility will 
enable people to stay longer and cause overcrowding. We already have issues with parking, the 
new car park does not service the demand and we have cars parking on verges frequently. 
Overall, I do not agree that the proposed toilet facility is in the correct location, and definitely do 
not agree that it should be open after dark until 8 pm. 
Desperately required. 
Another important addition is seating up at the pump track. Currently parents have to sit up on 
the conservation fence or stand on the edge of the track. 
I have regularly used this park and have stopped using the park because of no toilets. I will only 
use parks with a toilet because it so hard for children and adults. Especially women. 
I take my [- - -] down here at least [- - -] and it needs toilets, especially for the little ones. We, as 
a family, would also use the BBQ facilities if it had toilets. 
I live [- - -]. It's heavily used and without toilets; it's common for there to be multiple kids’ parties 
and other activities. It's a shame to see parents taking their kids and prams 700 m to Barridale 
Park. More commonly they just go behind a tree or in the bush and that's not just number ones.  
I strongly support the park and the facilities there and toilets are long overdue. 
Brilliant idea. 
I think it is a very good idea for parents and children to have this facility at the park. I had 
occasion, when walking home, to meet a mother and child looking for the nearest facility and 
allowed them to use my home because the nearest facility was at Barridale Park. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
I think it’s a great idea to put toilets at the park. We walk to the park constantly with the children 
and their scooters and bikes, which is approximately a 2 km walk there. The kids love to play at 
the park, but often need to use a toilet, so we have to suddenly pack up and rush home. On 
Saturday night, we had a family BBQ there, but again, due to the lack of toilets, we had to come 
home. We have [- - -] children, so one of them inevitably needs a toilet break at some stage 
during our outings. We would happily continue to BBQ there during summer, but the current lack 
of toilets makes it difficult with children. 
Much needed. 
Definitely required, amazing that it wasn’t part of the original plan…much like the car park. 
Please please please put toilets at this awesome park!! We go there a lot, but our play time is 
always cut short as we have to leave to find toilets. The park is awesome, and we could easily 
spend all day there if there were appropriate facilities! 
Solar panelled lighting or skylights to allow natural light in, save electricity. 
It is definitely needed. 
It's used by a large amount of community. Use the self-cleaning type. Works great elsewhere. 
Ideal facility to support use of the play opportunities available. 
I would like it to be far enough away from the nearby residents to not disturb them, and that they 
are locked at night so as to not encourage bad behaviour. 
It is a very popular and excellent spot and needs facilities. 
If the toilet facility does go through, I strongly oppose access availability until 8 pm. It does not 
need to be open that late. 
Fantastic idea! Too many great playgrounds and facilities are going in; however, can’t stay long 
enough to enjoy sometimes when amenities are not provided. A regular frequenter of the drive 
aware and pump n jump, but Barridale toilets are a drive away. Lowers appeal to have a picnic 
and really make use of nature walk and other facilities of Shepherds Bush. 
Yes! This is not fair to those residents immediately adjacent! The proposed site is way too close 
to [- - -]. We already have issues of noise and antisocial behaviour of people using that park at 
night time. Ranger needs to be there more! We already have issues of a squatter between [- - -] 
(ask the Ranger) and people lighting fire in dead scrub between [- - -]! I understand why people 
want a toilet there and well done for a great park, but please move toilet to other side of the BMX 
track [- - -] or not at all! It is so noisy and busy on Barridale already! 
The conservation area is not in need, but the bike park desperately needs one. Being that it’s 
frequented by children, who are unable to hold their bladders (due to only needing to go when 
it’s completely full, unlike adults). By not having a toilet facility, it is somewhat penalising girls, as 
they are not able to just wee just anywhere. In addition, when installing the toilet facility, place 
include additional drinking facilities closer to the main bike track. A survey for improvements 
should also be circulated, as the park is wonderful for larger kids, however it is a little lacking for 
the smaller kids, such as shade over the main play equipment, and a barrier around the sand 
areas that stop toddlers from accidently riding into the sand (which I’ve witnessed in several 
occasions). Thank you for the opportunity to personally submit an opinion. 
We use this fantastic facility regularly as [- - -] live [- - -], having a toilet available for the little 
ones to use would be fantastic!!! 
Desperately needed. Kids going to the toilet in the bushes. Heaps of people every day. Closest 
toilet Barridale Park. Too far away.  
I would also support baby change facilities and a large family bathroom. 
A toilet will be greatly appreciated. 
Hooray! 
Great park, my [- - -] year old and [- - -] year old love it! I am [- - -] and think a toilet is necessary. 
As a [- - -] I think this is an excellent idea. Will stop people "caught short" from going in the bush. 
The installation of a toilet facility will allow families to spend more time at this wonderful addition 
to Kingsley. Although I do not use the bike park, I do [- - -] and am amazed to see how many 
people using this space. From the moment it opened I mentioned how the only thing was 
missing was a toilet. Please, please please install a toilet here. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
The families that use the bike park are in need of this toilet facility. Please ensure that it is family 
friendly, with access for prams etc as most families using the kids bike playground are usually 
young families with toddlers and babies in prams or pushers. A change table would also be 
needed. 
We would visit more often if there were public toilets. 
It should have been provided when the facility was first built. It’s well overdue. 
It is ridiculous a new facility like this is built with no toilet block. We queried this several times 
during building only to be told it would never happen as the one down the road is close enough. 
What toddler can hold on whilst parents pack up and potentially get other kids in the car and 
make it in time. Not to mention the number of teenagers weeing within the jumps area!! 
There are no other toilets nearby. 
I myself do not use the playground/bike park, but I [- - -] and see how many people use it and I 
believe a toilet facility would be advantageous — but it must close early evening (as I believe is 
proposed). 
As a former Kingsley resident of [- - -]  years, I personally I can't understand why it was not 
originally budgeted for. Yes, it is long overdue, as it is not practical to expect parents (many 
parents who need to take one child to the toilet while their other children have to be packed up 
as well just to answer one's call of nature). 
It would further limit the use of the nature reserve as a public toilet for the children. This should 
have been first thought in the original redevelopment. Whomever forgot that children can’t make 
it to Barridale Park between needing to go and having to go, hopefully lost their job, as clearly, 
they don't have children. 
As so many people use the track, especially children, it would be a fantastic idea to install toilets. 
Very good idea to install a toilet. Some people stay at the track for a long time. My grandson 
rides until he drops, and he really loves it. It is very popular with a wide range of ages. 
All parks, with these types of facilities catered to parents and kids, should have toilets 
Appropriate location and style of the toilets is essential, so that they don’t increase the impact 
the park already has on local residents. 
I understand that there are associated costs to the City with installing and maintaining a new 
facility, but as a parent that has gone through toilet training, the decision to attend a park or 
complex was directly linked to how close the toilets were and we didn’t visit anywhere without a 
toilet. Now it’s not so much of a factor, but being a family oriented public place, I think it would 
only be seen as a benefit. 
This facility should be a multi-use toilet facility, the thought I have is. Shenton Park has a multi-
use toilet that enables you to push button to enter you have 10 mins once in the facility to use 
the convenience. The toilet is stainless steel, and the toilet flushes when you use the hand wash 
facility within the toilet area. The light comes on upon the opening of the door. This would be a 
one-off facility multi use, instead of a toilet block with male and female separate use. 
It's a well-used park which should have a toilet facility. 
It is very much needed as many young children attend the park and, not having access to close 
toilets, limits time spent at the park. The toilets should also be locked overnight to deter people 
who are up to no good. 
[multiple submissions] It is much needed. My young children enjoy this park, but our time can be 
limited there without this amenity. 
It is to me inconceivable there are no toilets here. I often take my grandchildren and we have to 
either dash to the shops or find a toilet training toddler. I would hate to live adjacent to the park. 
It must smell ripe in the summer. 
This reserve attracts many visitors and it is a large distance to the nearest toilet facilities. Many 
of the visitors are very young and when they need to relieve themselves they can't wait long so 
facilities on site would be very convenient. 
My family frequently visits the park. I have a [- - -] year old son and a [- - -] month old daughter. 
Installing a toilet would be very helpful! Please also consider baby changing facilities. 
Please lock overnight. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
I have a [- - -]  year old and a [- - -] year old who use this park and it would make things 10,000 
times easier if there was a toilet there we could all use. Thank you. 
Most welcome and desperately needed in case of an "emergency" due to number of people and 
children going to that park. 
This park is extremely popular, and toilets would make it so much easier. From memory, my  
[- - -]  year old had to wee on a tree. I've seen someone take a potty out before. 
This is a fantastic facility for young and old and is great to see in Kingsley. We often see parents 
with young children either walking or jumping in the car to head to nearest facility at Barridale 
Park. This is a no brainer. 
As long as it doesn't involve any part of the Reserve, I am fine with agreeing to this proposal. 
I would absolutely love one as the kids love going here but it does make it less appealing now 
we're toilet training. I am, however, concerned it will create unsocial behaviour at night with 
alcohol and drugs. It would be great if it could somehow be locked at night or monitored? I’d hate 
for my kids to find something disturbing in there. The toilets at Rainbow Waters in Ellenbrook are 
great — they seem hygienic and safe. 
Not sure why it has not been done earlier. Desperately needed at a park that encourages young 
children to visit as well as providing BBQ facilities. 
Not necessary as there are toilets at Barridale Park just down the road. 
We live [- - -] and we do not want drug or rape problems here. There is a toilet in the park near 
there. Why don't they use it? I have [- - -] kids and they go toilet before going there and never 
have problems. 
I think it's essential that toilets are installed at all playgrounds, as children cannot "hold it in". 
Ideally it will be placed away from local houses and be locked securely at night. We would use 
this park more often if it had toilets. 
Just to be as discreet as possible and to be a decent facility while discouraging anti-social 
behaviour. 
I would strongly support this proposal given the number of small children who are toilet training 
that frequent the park and would be unable to 'hold on' for a very long dash 700 m to Barridale 
Park or home when the urge hits. I have seen many desperate parents ferry their children into 
Shepherd's Bush to use as a toilet, which is not ideal. 
All parks should have toilets close-by. 
About time. 
Badly needed but sorry for people who live close by. Hopefully it won’t encourage hooligans at 
night. 
Adding these facilities will make this great park even more accessible to all people, especially 
families. 
My toddler loves this park but difficult for toilets so far away with a baby in tow too. 
Needs to be installed to support the facilities and the age group that use those facilities. 
Please also include baby change facilities. 
Please install a toilet, it difficult with toilet training toddlers not to have one. 
Hi, I would be happy to support the new toilet facility; however, only if the toilet would be 
scheduled to close at 6 pm later — 8 pm is just too late. I feel this facility is mainly for young 
families with young children and understand the need, as it’s so busy. Most families would have 
left the park by 6 pm. (I presume, on the odd occasion that a party was planned, that could be 
arranged for a special late time allocation through yourselves if booked correctly). This 6 pm 
close time will deter unfavourable transactions taking place at night, and deter teenagers from 
hanging around after hours, which is my main concern. I would also like the amenities to be 
serviced (bins) regularly please. Thank you for reading my concerns, I am sure that they are the 
two main issues that many would have. kind regards [- - -]. 
The proposed toilet block at Shepherds Bush Park will be a great addition to what is already a 
good park. The park Is frequently used by young families, having a toilet on site solves many 
problems that parents of young children face. 
This will be a much-needed enhancement to what is otherwise an excellent facility for young 
people and families. I assume that, for security purposes, the toilets will be closed at night. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
Definitely necessary when you have small kids and nearest toilet is a long distance away. 
Very badly needed, especially for those with young children, and especially if you don’t drive to 
the park. 
This is a great facility that would be even better with toilets. Especially as it is frequently used by 
families. 
If this is the extent of previous consultation, I have little faith in any consultation that takes place 
now. I understand that you have previously indicated that there was no requirement for local 
consultation as the pump and jump trail was merely an upgrade. However, it is clear from the 
development of the site, which now includes parking, BBQs and a proposed toilet, that the extent 
of the project is much wider than indicated in the Lottery West Grant application. Is this current 
process again token consultation, with little regard for the residents who are directly affected? 
We built our house [- - -], along with other local residents in [- - -] close to pristine bushland, 
which is supposedly protected. Our family should not be criticised by visitors from all over Perth, 
via the [- - -], for feeling distressed about now having to live [- - -] to a busy playground, bike 
track and pump and jump track, a BBQ area that is booked out by you for parties, with increased 
traffic, noise and parking problems, and where drug deals take place. You now want to install a 
toilet without any regard for our concerns and those of our local neighbours. We cannot 
understand why this facility was not placed at Barridale Park, where all the public facilities, such 
as parking and toilets already exist. It would have comfortably fitted on that park and I urge you 
to reconsider any further extensions to this project in Shepherd's Bush.  
[multiple submissions] Hello [- - -] 
It was good to talk to you today. 
Further to our conversation, here are a few points I would like the City of Joondalup to consider 
please: 
1. The original application for Lotteries West funding by the City of Joondalup (COJ), (obtained 
through Freedom of Information) indicated that the COJ has rated the area as of High Risk for 
predatory behaviour.  
2. Given this, the location of the proposed toilets is too secluded to be safely monitored from the 
road by police, rangers and parents. 
3. I suggest that if the COJ is going to place toilets on this site, then they should be closer to the 
road, and further north of the bike track. 
4. This would be safer for the children. 
5. Given that people are likely to stay longer if COJ installs toilets, the turnover of parking places 
will be reduced, and we will likely have another parking overflow problem. The earlier identified 
dangers of parking at Rosella Court, with the children crossing the bike track near the bridge, will 
again be an issue. 
6. I suggest, that if COJ is going to install toilets, then the sandy patch north of the existing car 
park area should be developed into parking. 
7. Given that planning on this project has been mainly back-planned, I suggest, that if COJ is 
going to go ahead with the toilets, that this time, COJ completes a risk assessment, and plans 
ahead for issues, to ensure the safety of the children, before anyone is hurt. 
8. I am concerned that the voices of the key stakeholders, who live [- - -], will be drowned out by 
the sheer volume of visitors to the bike track, who do not have to live next to a toilet. 
Consultation that is based on numbers does not take this into account. The quality of 
conservation is also a concern. Previous consultation submitted in the Lotteries West grant 
application indicated that COJ consulted with a 14 year old, a 15 year old, a grandfather and two 
BMX clubs. The lack of transparency in COJ consultation to date is of serious concern. 
9. Finally, the disregard COJ has shown for the status of this conservation site as Bush Forever 
is hard to understand.  
I appreciate you following up for me [- - -], and wish you and your family a safe and happy 
Christmas. 
Kind regards 
[- - -] 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
It would need regular monitoring, so it gets used for the purpose of it, rather than for negative 
use, especially as so many young children and their families attend this park. I wouldn’t want my 
children to go to the toilet and view something, such as a needle or other things. Perhaps keep it 
locked at night or from early evening and open in the morning. But so many times I have been 
there with friends and the children require the toilet, I have only just very recently [- - -], but 
before that was living in [- - -] so always had to leave early to take a child to the toilet. So, this 
would be great for visiting families too! 
If no amenities are provided and kids need to go, they will go in the bushes, which is not ideal. 
It’s a wonderful park, evident by the large numbers that use it. This a toilet is essential. 
The park has many long-stay elements encouraging users to enjoy the space. I understand that 
toilets can be a problem, but the number of kids that use the trees as toilets is disgusting. There 
is plenty of passive surveillance with users and houses facing the park that antisocial behaviour 
would be minimal. 
Only that it would be a welcome addition. My son is nearly [- - -] and we are regular visitors. But 
it's hard to have a decent playdate when you're worried about the toileting issue. 
Definitely needed. Should have been part of the original revamp of the bike park and play 
ground. 
The playground has been established aimed at children aged between 2–5, kids these ages 
don’t have the ability to plan ahead for toileting, so obviously, if an area is going to be offered to 
this age group, it needs to include a toilet. Otherwise why build it? 
Try running with a [- - -] year old from Shepherds Bush Park to Barridale Park to get to the toilet 
in time. Children are going to the toilet in the park and bush which is not a healthy thing. 
It’s long overdue. To expect people to go to another park to use the toilet facilities is ridiculous, 
especially for young children and grandparents. It is absolutely necessary to have toilet facilities 
at Shepherds Bush Park. 
Is it possible to be constructed along the same lines as Barridale Park? i.e.: easily cleaned plus 
robust/vandal proof whilst still user friendly? 
For the facilities that are available at this site, a toilet block should have been in the original 
planning. 
The toilet 1 km away is too far when you are at a playground with children!! 
It's always very busy with people who live near and far. The closest toilet facility is 700 m away 
at Barridale Park and I think it's unfair that parents of little kids either have to walk there or pack 
all their stuff up into the car just to go to the toilet. 
The park is well used and with the number of families and groups holding birthday special 
occasion gatherings, especially on weekends into the early evening, a toilet facility is the only 
part currently missing. It would complete the beautiful development, there doesn’t seem to be a 
bad element loitering after dark within the car park bike track area. 
We think it is a great idea to install a toilet facility at Shepherds Bush Park. We support this 
proposal fully. 
My kids absolutely love this park and spend hours enjoying the set up. Anywhere set up for kids 
or with BBQ facilities (encouraging longer visits and get togethers) should have toilets as a 
standard part of the installation. I can't tell you how many times I have had to pack up and drive 
down to Barridale park to use those toilets. I would hate to know how much the bush is used in 
lieu of people using proper toilets. 
Wow — I didn't realise a toilet block could cost $120K! 
I think a public toilet is essential. The park is designed for both young children and teenagers. 
The little ones are at the age of toilet training so can't hold on long enough to be taken 
elsewhere. Currently, not all, but enough of the teenagers just go in the bush because there is 
nowhere else. I agree that it must have doors with timed locks, so it is off limits after dark. The 
park is a wonderful facility. 
Most of the time we have to leave this park due to someone needing to go to the toilet, so having 
one at the park will mean we stay longer and visit more. 
There are a lot of families using this area, so a toilet would be a popular convenience. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
It really should have been included in the original plan when the park was created, especially as 
it’s designed for young children and families to use and enjoy. 
I have no problems with a toilet facility at Shepherds Bush Park, but my concern would be that 
the facility could become a zone for anti-social behaviour such as vandalism etc. Will the facility 
be opened all hours or during certain times only? Who will be responsible for cleaning and 
maintenance and the associated costs? 
This is so popular with many ages, it has proven to be very busy and will allow people to stay 
longer. 
Great local amenities need to be supported by the necessities. I know Barridale Park it’s 
approximately 700 m away, which is ok. But why not turn the bike park into a fully contained 
family outing spot? Great work on the park! 
Very much needed. This brilliant park is always full of families enjoying the bike trails and park. 
Visitors are always commenting that is seems crazy that there are no toilets, especially when 
there is a barbeque to enjoy extended visits. 
We were told, rather than consulted about whole "upgrade", and don't appreciate people, who 
are not local, coming and whingeing about no toilets when they do not contribute to rates. There 
are many issues since it was installed, and this will just make things worse. 
Two toilets. 
We are at this park weekly and I never understood why toilets weren't included in the last 
upgrade. This would be an amazing addition, as we have young kids and it's always a hassle 
when they need the toilet. It usually ends with us leaving he park and going home, which is a 
shame. 
Stop kid and adults peeing in the bush. 
This project was installed without any community consultation. It was then compromised with the 
former mayor that a toilet would never be installed. This is due to the increased crime and drug 
use that was historically witnessed at this site, which will be reintroduced with a facility to allow 
drug taking. As this project is still currently new, it attracts significant non-local traffic to the area. 
However, when this traffic reduces in time, the site will return to an unsafe zone which 
encourages drug use within toilet facilities. It has been a frustrating experience for all the 
immediate residents nearby to this site. The entire ad hoc nature of this project, with safety 
issues surrounding parking, and the entire facility being closed for maintenance only a couple of 
months after opening, proves the lack of planning and consultation for this project. We never 
wanted this here, you never asked to put it here, and now you want to put a facility for drug use 
near your residents. Just stop. You wouldn’t live [- - -] to a public toilet, so why should we. 
We visit this facility several times a week with our young family (son is now [- - -]). Toilet facilities 
will make using this a whole lot easier, particularly with young kids who are toilet training or not 
very good at recognising they need to go to the toilet until the last minute. It would also mean the 
facility could be used for things such as birthday parties. 
I take my grandchildren to that park, so my [- - -] can use the skate park and my [- - -] the other 
great skate around. Very annoying to drive back home or to Barridale Park to use the toilets. 
Would be so useful with small children! 
I take my children to this park numerous times each year and would have used a toilet facility if 
there had been one. 
A self-cleaning single toilet that doesn’t take up too much space. 
This should be a minimum requirement when you install such fantastic facilities — all events/ 
functions that are authorised in COJ are required to provide suitable amenities, so it shouldn't 
need a survey, should be done without needing consultation. 
I believe the installation will allow more community access to the park for the public. Not having 
those facilities available does deter people from attending the wonderful park facilities. 
We go to this fantastic park every week, my kids are [- - -] and [- - -] and, without fail, at least one 
of them needs the toilet each time. It is not practical taking them down the road to the nearest 
public toilet, because they can't hold it that long. We've had to resort to them going behind a tree 
on occasion, which I'm not comfortable with, especially when the park is busy. 
Toilet facilities to have a small toddler size toilet. 
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Do you have any comments about the proposal to install a toilet facility at Shepherds 
Bush Park, Kingsley? (N = 213) 
It will finish the park and increase its patronage. Once toilets were installed at Barridale Park the 
facility boomed. 
We will be able to [- - -] and it is too close to [- - -]. It will encourage people to stay around at 
night and I don’t want to feel unsafe [- - -]. I think by placing a toilet block with lighting it will 
encourage people to cause more damage and litter to the park, as well as a real risk of more 
arson. Please don’t install a toilet, or at least move it further to the other side of the park, where it 
isn’t close to people’s houses. 
Have always thought this was what is missing from the site. With small kids, it’s hard for them to 
hold their bladders until they get home. So many kids are peeing in the bushes; a toilet would 
make sense. 
Some modern toilet facilities at the park would be great, especially as it does cater for younger 
children who don't always give us as much notice as we would like. On previous visits we have 
had to use the facilities at Barridale Park instead. Having the toilets locked at night would also 
make sense, as the main use of this park is during the day time. 
Would be great as it would then stop people using the bush as a toilet! 
Many young children enjoy this park and I’ve seen parents have to take their young children to 
the bushes/trees to go to the toilet. My children are in nappies and enjoy riding their bikes here. 
Once they’re out of nappies, I’m not sure we’ll be able to continue enjoying the park due to the 
absence of a toilet. The nearest public one is far too far away to be considered a viable 
alternative. 
It is essential. Such a great facility, it needs toilets. I had to avoid going there with my [- - -] when 
I was [- - -] because I couldn’t get home in time to use the toilet. 
Much needed for the younger children that play there. 
Look into getting rid of the people doing drugs in the park before building the toilets. 
Ensure the toilets lock at night to discourage misuse. 
This park is heavily used since it's upgrade. Toilets are required to provide relief to the young 
kids that visit the park and their grandparents. 
Yes, but make sure the doors are lockable for night time. 
Our grandchildren absolutely love this park. I hate it when they need the toilet and they have to 
wee on a tree! It is a fantastic park and especially weekends and school holidays it draws big 
crowds. It would be so much nicer to have a toilet when required than to find a tree! Please, 
please give us a loo! Thank you so much. 
Great idea, it is the only weak point of the facility. 
Surprised septic tanks are proposed. It seems technically possible to connect to the sewer on 
Barridale Drive. Surely this is a better outcome for environmental, maintenance and odour 
reasons? 
The closest public toilet is more than 700 meters away. As a result, I have been at the park with 
my son and witnessed several children toileting in the bushes and one adult. This is a very 
popular park and desperately needs a toilet facility. I’m glad this is being looked at. 
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